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MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL AUDIT COMMITTEE HELD IN THE              116 


COMMITTEE ROOM, MUNICIPAL BUILDINGS ON WEDNESDAY 8
TH


  


JUNE, 2016 AT 2.30PM 


  
 


___________________________ 
 
 
 PRESENT: 


 
Councillor M. Chunga (Chairman) 
Councillor M. Dube (Vice Chairman) 
Councillor M. Lubimbi 
Councillor S. Mataka-Moyo 
Councillor R. Matengu  
Councillor L. Mlilo 
Councillor P. Moyo 
Councillor C. Zana 


 


ALSO: 


 
Senior Internal Auditor 


  Acting Senior Internal Auditor 
 
 
BY INVITATION: 


 
 
  Assistant Financial Director   
   
 


 


 
 


 


 
(1) CONSIDERATION OF 2011 AUDITED ACCOUNTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 


DECEMBER 2011, AND THE TOWN CLERK’S RESPONSE THERETO 


 
 


***  The Senior Internal Auditor submitted – attached (8th June 2016) the Town Clerk’s 
comments on the audit report. 
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 The Chairman, Councillor M. Chunga asked the Senior Internal Auditor to briefly 
take them through the Town Clerk’s comments on the Audited Accounts for the year ended 
31 December 2011. 
 
 The Senior Internal Auditor explained that the meeting was a follow-up to the 
previous Audit Committee meeting of 24 May, 2016, which resolved to recommend that the 
Town Clerk comment on the Audited Accounts for the year ended 31 December 2011.  This 
was in line with the Urban Council’s Act section 307 subsections 2 and 3.  The Senior 
Internal Auditor explained that the Acting Town Clerk had since commented on the audited 
accounts where she noted that the audit report was qualified meaning that the Auditor had 
reservations on some issues in the financial statements. He explained that an unqualified 
report is a clean report.  He further said that the Acting Town Clerk commented on the issues 
raised in the qualified audit report which though not material reflected inadequacies in how 
they had been accounted for in the financial statements and needed to be addressed.  The 
Acting Town Clerk highlighted the issue of the $653,000 as having no sufficient evidence to 
substantiate the transaction and the reasons were given in her comments.   The Acting Town 
Clerk explained that payments were done by the Stores Section and the supporting documents 
were misfiled.  A total of $591,472 relating to bank overdraft balances also had insufficient 
documentary evidence.  However, the Acting Town Clerk said that the bank reconciliations 
were now up to date. 
 
 The Chairman Councillor M. Chunga weighed in indicating that the audit opinion was 
qualified meaning that the auditor had concluded that most matters have been dealt with 
adequately except for a few unresolved issues.  He continued to say that the Audit committee 
had requested for speeding up of the finalisation of financial accounts and the Financial 
Services had promised but to date the accounts were still behind in terms of preparation and 
auditing.  
 
 Councillor C. Zana also reiterated on the issue of audited accounts. He expressed 
concern that currently council was dealing with year 2011 and not the current 2015 audited 
accounts. 
  
 The Senior Internal Auditor (SIA) explained that the audited financial statements 
were for the year 2011 and the issues raised by the external auditors for management and 
policy makers were an indication that the financial statements were fairly presented except 
the highlighted issues.  The SIA explained to the committee that council had transacted with 
some business parties but there were no supporting documents to substantiate the 
transactions.   
 


The Assistant Financial Director was then invited to the meeting to proffer any 
possible explanations that could arise from the meeting on the financial statements.   
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The following questions were asked by the Audit Committee. 
 


 Questions Response by the Finance Manager 


 


 
1. 


 
The Acting Town Clerk in her 
comment noted that the audit 
report was qualified.  Can you 
explain why the report is 
qualified? 
 
(Councillor M. Chunga) 


 


 
There is evidence that the job was well done 
but there are issues noted and documentary 
evidence that was not produced to the 
auditors, that is why the opinion is qualified. 
 


 
2. 


 
When 2010 Audited accounts were 
tabled we raised a concern that the 
accounts were old and requested 
concurrent auditing of the other 
years. Explain to the committee 
why we are now having the 2011 
accounts only when we had 
requested and you agreed as a 
department to do them 
concurrently? 
  
(Councillor M. Chunga) 


 


 
 Auditors for the 2012 financial year have just 
been appointed by the Auditor General and the 
financial statements for that year are currently 
being concluded.  Financial Services 
reconciliations are now at 2014.  Concurrent 
auditing of accounts will also depend with the 
Auditor General; whether he will re-appoint 
the current auditors or appoint another auditor.  
 
 The backlog is as a result of challenges of the 
adaption to the multi-currency system and the 
skills flight experienced during that time. 
Experienced staff members resigned from 
council services and as a result some systems 
were not being adhered to. This is the reason 
why it took time for 2009 and 2010 audits to 
be done and these reservations on the 2011 
financial statements are issues arising from 
2009 and 2010.  
 
We will have to agree with the auditors that 
when year 2012 accounts are being audited all 
accounts have to be corrected. We were 
hoping that all missing documents would have 
been found but we have failed to find them. 
We have files missing from the Salaries and 
Stores Sections. 
 
 Debtors confirmation take time while some 
fail to respond as their documents have 
archived and can never be retrieved.  We will 







agree with the Auditor on the 2012 audit that 
corrections be done so that 2013/2014 audits 
are not qualified due to recurrent issues. 
 


 
3. 


 
Doesn’t this qualified report 
endanger our borrowing powers? 
 
(Councillor M. Chunga) 


 


 
It is a challenge but we are fortunate enough 
because the bankers that we have been dealing 
with are able to look at council’s financial 
standing using management accounts but for 
other banks they require up to date audited 
accounts. 
   


 
4. 


 
Audit was asked to comment 
 


 


 


Audit comment 


 


As it is being explained by the Financial 
Services, the issue is that the audit report is 
qualified and they are making efforts and 
promising to resolve the issues raised by the 
auditor. These issues arose from the 
introduction of the multicurrency system that 
was introduced in 2009.  In the past we never 
had qualified audit reports, however, 
challenges were experienced in the 2009 and 
2010 financial years, but as Financial Services 
is pointing out from 2013 going forward we 
are not expecting to have qualified audit 
reports.   As the Assistant Financial Director 
also points out that we need up to date 
accounts so that whenever we need to access 
funds from the banks, we will not experience 
any challenges with banks who have 
favourable rates. 
 


 
5. 


 
Can the Assistant Financial 
Director explain why we have 
missing files, invoices or 
documents? 
 
What would have happened for 
these to go missing and won’t we 
have a similar problem in the 
future? 
 
 Has the system been updated? 
 
(Councillor L. Mlilo) 


 


 
Missing files at Salaries section emanated 
from a staff member who was charged and 
dismissed for committing fraud.  She 
destroyed the files and documents to cover for 
the fraud. She had the keys to the strong room 
where the files were kept then at a certain 
point for her not to be caught she would leave 
the keys lying idle so that whoever wanted 
them would just take the keys and access the 
strong room. In order to conceal the fraud, she 
had to destroy the files. 
 
At Main Stores for repairs and maintenance, 
when a job is done, the supplier produces an 
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 invoice which we take to the user department 
to certify that the job has been done to their 
satisfaction. If they are happy with the job 
they endorse the invoice and send it back to 
Stores for payment.   When that invoice 
eventually gets to Stores, it is misfiled.  The 
supplier cannot issue out another invoice as 
they will be charged VAT again. Now we 
have tasked specific people to deal with filing 
at Main Stores.  We beefed up staff at Main 
Stores so that no one person does both 
invoices and reconciliations. What happens is 
when one person does more than one task then 
the person can hide some documents. The 
system has now been staffed such that no one 
can do more than one related task. 
 
 


 
6. 


 
We are discussing 2011 issues and   
when do you think we will have 
audited accounts up to date?  
 
 How do we rectify problems 
when we are 4 years behind?  The 
Financial Director strongly 
promised speeding up by auditing 
2 years concurrently but there is 
no sign of improvement. 
 
We have a major problem 
considering the consequences that 
may arise due to the pending 
changes in the currency. I strongly 
believe that we are likely to have 
problems with these accounts. Do 
you have a plan of how you will 
rectify this problem? 
 
(Councillor C. Zana) 


 


 
The plan is there, 2012 will be finalised by 
end of June, this is the target that we have set 
with Ernst & Young.  The Auditor General 
expects that by end of June, 2012 accounts, 
will be complete. We are working flat out to 
meet the deadline.  We are confident, in our 
deliberations with Ernst & Young we will 
come to an agreement to pass journals in order 
to clear unresolved issues. 
 
 Currently 2013 and 2014 reconciliations have 
already been done and bank reconciliations 
have been done up to December 2015. 
Appointing the auditor for 2013, 2014 and 
2015 has to be done by the Auditor General.  
 
We have also, planned for the 2013 and 2014 
accounts to be done concurrently.  The 
accounts have to be up to date because even 
the banks that are supporting us will end up 
requesting up to date audited accounts. 
 
 


 
7. 


 
What action was taken on the staff 
member who destroyed the files ? 
 
(Councillor M. Lubimbi) 


 


 
She was dismissed and the money was never 
quantified as she had destroyed the evidence.  
She was also made to pay but l am not sure if 
she made good of the amount. 
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8. 


 
End of June is 22 days from today, 
are you sure the accounts will be 
ready by then and they would be 
no excuses for getting a qualified 
report. 
 
(Councillor P. Moyo) 


 


 
Before the auditor qualifies the report we 
would have discussed with them and 
management also would have discussed with 
them as we want clarity on issues that would 
be raised.  We therefore, discussed with the 
auditor noting that 2009 and 2010 issues keep 
on affecting the current audited accounts, 
when will this recurrence of qualifying the 
audited financial statements come to an end.  
We also need to come to an agreement on 
what sort of journals should be passed in order 
to correct these anomalies.  Unless if they are 
other new issues in 2013 or 2014 that the 
department is not aware of, but as far as the 
department is concerned 2013 and 2014 is 
smooth sailing, but the auditor still has to 
audit and we do not know which audit firm 
will be appointed if the Auditor General 
decides to change. 
 


 
9. 


 
Prior year issues are being cited in 
the current audited accounts, why 
does Financial Services bring in 
issues from past years? How is 
that happening? 
 
(Councillor R. Matengu) 


 


 
Balance brought forward will not be corrected, 
that’s why they recur.  Prior year balances are 
not cut-off to start at zero instead they 
continue to the following year.  As long as the 
balance has an error the problems will 
continue to be there.   
 
We have discussed this with the auditor that 
we were not happy with the 2010 and 2011 
balances because issues have not been 
corrected and we agreed with the auditor to 
effect the necessary corrections on the 
balances.   
 


 
10. 


 
Who is responsible for writing off 
the balance because even if a 
different auditor is engaged still 
they will come up with the same 
opinion of a qualified statement? 
 
(Councillor R. Matengu) 


 


 
The Financial Director is responsible but will 
have to be in agreement with Ernst & Young 
but if the external auditor is still not satisfied 
he will say so. 


 
11. 


 
When will 2016 financial 
statements be audited? 
 


 
In terms of the Act they should be ready by 
mid next year but in our case that will depend 
if 2013 and 2014 are audited concurrently and 
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(Councillor M. Lubimbi) 


 
whether the Auditor General will give us an 
auditor immediately as he is also worried 
about our audited accounts being behind.  The 
Financial Services is ready and the 
reconciliations have been done up to 
December 2015. 
 


 
12. 


 
Fraud is increasing every day and 
no serious action is taken and 
some people are not caught 
immediately and only discovered 
after so many years.   
 
(Councillor M. Lubimbi) 


 


Councillor Lubimbi is worried that 
things are not moving as desired 
but on my side my worry is that 
the Financial Director promised us 
that when 2010 is done 2011 and 
2012 will be done concurrently but 
that is not so. 
 
(Councillor M. Chunga) 


 
 


 
It is true that the Financial Director said so, 
this was as per what was planned by the 
department but some things are beyond our 
control as we do not appoint the auditor 
independently.  
 
 For Ernst & Young to be appointed in 2012 
we wrote to the Auditor General requesting 
for the same auditor and made him aware that 
it was for the good of the City to have the 
same auditor appointed. The current auditor is 
now conversant with our systems, but in terms 
of the Act the auditor can be changed at any 
time, and the process of changing can take us 
back.  The Auditor General can re-appoint the 
current auditor or advertise with a view of 
appointing a new auditor. The external auditor 
was therefore, not appointed on time as the 
Financial Director had perceived.  
 


 
13. 


 
When does the Auditor General 
appoint an auditor? 
 
 Have we forwarded our request 
for the next audit? 
 
It is possible that we also delay 
requesting for the auditor and it’s 
not the Auditor General’s 
shortcoming. 
 
(Councillor R. Matengu) 


 


 
We have not requested for the next auditor yet 
but we have already mentioned to the Auditor 
General that 2013 and 2014 be audited 
simultaneously.  In response the Auditor 
General indicated that we should finalise 2012 
first as they also work within the Act.  It was 
the Auditor General’s wish to speed up the 
process as parliament also requires audited 
accounts for the cities. 
 


 
14. 


 
Will you be comfortable to brief 
us on the 2012 audited accounts 
when they are finalised by end of 
June? 
 
(Councillor M. Chunga) 


 
We will make an effort. 
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15. 


 
Any comment from audit? 
 


(Councillor M. Chunga) 


 


 


Audit Response 


 


Like the Assistant Financial Director has 
indicated, why we are always behind is 
because of the bank reconciliations.  If bank 
reconciliations are not done nothing will move 
but from the assurance we got from the 
Assistant Financial Director that the bank 
reconciliations have been done and they are up 
to date, then the external auditor should not 
have these problems we have been 
experiencing in the past.  Reconciliations 
delay the auditing of financial statements, so if 
2012 audit is finalised then they should not be 
a problem in auditing the other remaining 
years. 
 


 


 Finally, the committee requested the Financial Services Department to produce the 
financial statements on time.  
 
 The Chairman, Councillor M. Chunga thanked the Assistant Financial Director for 
attending the meeting.   
 
 After she left, 
 
 Debate ensued and Councillor R. Matengu sought to get clarification on the Assistant 
Financial Director’s assertion that 2012 accounts will be ready by end of June and whether 
the auditor’s report would be ready by then. 
 
 In response the Senior Internal Auditor informed the committee that the auditor, Ernst 
and Young, was currently on the ground auditing 2012 accounts. He also reiterated the 
statement by the Assistant Financial Director that the Auditor General also needed the 
accounts to be finalised by end of June 2016. 
                                         


  Thereafter it was:- 
 
   RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND: 
 


(1) That Council adopt the Audited accounts for the year ended 31 
           December 2011. 
(2)  That 2013 and 2014 accounts be produced concurrently. 
(3) That the accounts for the years 2012 to 2015 be produced on  


    time. 
 
--------------------------- 
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